OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
April 25, 2017
1:15 PM

      5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
VETERANS AUDITORIUM

BATON ROUGE, LA
PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:24 P.M.  Chairman Skains asked Mr. Randell Fletcher to give the invocation and ​​​​​​ Dr. Ernest Girouard to lead in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. LaClasha “Clay” Alexander.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/ Treasurer; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. Ed Yerger, and Dr. Brian Leblanc, LSU AgCenter
Members absent: Southern University Agricultural Center Representative, Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President, Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter   
A quorum was present.
Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Britt Paul, USDA-NRCS; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Mr. Jeremy Rodriguez, LDAF-OSWC ; Ms. LaClasha “Clay” Alexander, LDAF-OSWC 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the February 21, 2017 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the February 21, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Compton made a motion to approve the March 28, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review the agenda items with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    

Mr. Spicer said the districts are continuing to earn their Farm Bill funds on schedule.  He said that he didn’t have an update from last month because Ms. Laura has been out of the office. He said there are a few districts that have earned only 25 to 30 percent of their allocation but most of the other districts have earned well over 50 percent of their funds.
Mr. Spicer said that we still have significant special funds available. He said that we are recruiting individuals to work in Caddo and Natchitoches  SWCD’s and they will be paid with these funds. He said that we did get two new employees in Tensas-Concordia SWCD. He asked if there were any questions on this topic and there were none.
Regular Session / State Funding 
Mr. Spicer said that they were provided copies of HB 423 and HR23. He said House Resolution 23 was prepared by Mr. Doug Daigle.  He said Mr. Daigle prepared this Resolution to make sure that the Legislature was aware of the work that the Soil and Water Conservation Commission and the Districts do in Louisiana to reduce agricultural runoff that could contribute to increase hypoxia problems in the Gulf of Mexico. He said the resolution requests the Legislation to support funding for the districts.
Mr. Spicer said the next piece of Legislation is the Water Quality Trading Program Bill- HB423 by Representative Leopold. He said the legislation provides for DEQ to approve trading nonpoint source pollution credits for point source credits. He said the State Legislation will allow DEQ to establish a Water Quality Trading. Mr. Spicer said that this legislation would expand the current legislation to create a point to non-point source water quality trading program and it would also give DEQ the authority to maintain a record for non-point source credits.
Mr. Spicer said that at this point we don’t have any ideas as to what will happen with our budget. He said it looked as though the Legislature is working at generating additional revenues before they start working individual agency budgets. 

Mr. Spicer asked the board did they have any questions and there were none. 

District Supervisor Election 
Mr. Spicer said that all supervisor election requirements are on schedule. Chairman Skains said that petitions are due at the end of April.
Chairman Skains asked were there any questions on Supervisor elections and there were none.

NACD South Central Regional Meeting
Mr. Spicer said that he is working with NRCS, Donovan Taves, and David Daigle on planning the NACD regional meeting. He said that the meeting will be in Alexandria, LA and that Mr. Donavon Taves is working on a contract with the Holiday Inn. He said that this could be expensive because they have indicated that there will be a $4,000 charge for their meeting room rental. He said that if this does not change, this would be the first time that we have paid renal for a meeting room. Mr. Compton asked, what was the name of the place that we had the LACD State Meeting? Mr. Spicer said that it was Best Western. Mr. Spicer said that Mr. Taves met with the Holiday Inn, and it has been remodeled but it is very expensive as compared to the Best Western Inn. He said that the last time he spoke with Mr. Taves; he suggested that the agreement had to be changed to reduce rental costs and other changes. He said that if anyone wanted to have any input on the planning, they could speak to Mr. Taves.  Mr. Spicer said that if we do meet at the Holiday Inn, he would like to negotiate cost with the hotel. He said that they are planning to visit the US Forest Research Station, which is west of the Louisiana Forest Museum. He said that Mr. Norton is working with the Forest Service and that and that he has made tentative reservations to visit the forest research station.
NEW BUSINESS
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Mr. Paul handed out the April Conservation Report Update. He stated that yesterday Mr. Sonny Perdue was confirmed as the Secretary of US Department of Agriculture. He said that Mr. Perdue has not said anything about the people who will work directly for him or the people who head up Department agencies.
Mr. Paul said that the April issue of The Conservation Report Update features one of our employees, Mrs. Cindy Beard who is a Soil and Water Technician in Webster Parish. He said that the pictures were taken on her land which she inherited from her family and she has implemented a lot of good conservations practices. He said the article mentions everything she has done to her land which includes putting up cross fences, planting grasses, and creating wildlife and pollinator habitat. Mr. Paul says that she is a certified Master Farmer and was the Webster Parish 2015 Farmer of the Year. He said, as a conservation technician, she does know what she is talking about when she works with producers and it shows with all of the satisfied customers in the district. Mr. Paul said that she has been working for 37 years and has agreed to continue for couple more years.

Mr. Paul said Mr. Norton’s states in his notes that April 28th is the anniversary of the Federal Legislation that created the Soil Conservation Service in 1935.
Mr. Paul says that through an outreach agreement with NRCS, RC&D were able to conduct a Forestry Best Management Practice/ Pipeline workshop. He said the attendees got to hear presentations on many topics including Forestry BMPS, USDA Assistance on Private Lands, and Pipeline Safety.

Mr. Paul said there is also an article about the Oak Grove Field Office and Jeff Simmons, a small cattle ranch farmer who is working on upgrading his operation and is utilizing a lot of great conservation practices.

Mr. Paul discussed the Coastal Update.  He said coastal activities including the Oil Spill and the Restore Act currently makeup a major part of his day to day work. He said that NRCS submitted a project on behalf of the Chitimacha Tribe and it got selected to be funded for engineering and design. He said that it is for their Bayou DuLarge Hydrologic Restoration project located in Terrebonne Parish. Mr. Paul said the agreement has been signed and now they can begin work on the design after getting a contractor on board to begin the design work. He said that his staff will also be doing some office work on the project.
Mr. Paul said they do have another project that just began construction in the Southwest part of the state. He said that it is located on Grand Lake and is called the Tebo Point Project. He said that this project is to finish up a large project that was started with Coastal Impact Assistance Program (CIAP) money. He said he estimates it to be completed by the end of May.

Mr. Paul said upcoming events include:

May 2, 2017- Feral Hog Workshop (Jonesboro, LA),
May 9, 2017- Soil Health Workshop (Natchitoches, LA), and
June 3, 2017- 8th Annual Youth Fish Fest Tournament (Many, LA)

He said that the last item that he would like to mention is that a film crew is in the state filming a soil health video to be used for educational purposes. He said that the crew is working with the NRCS Public Affairs staff and are working with several producers in the state filming different aspects of soil health.
Chairman Skains said that he received a report from Washington about Secretary Perdue. He said that Secretary Perdue did address the employees in Washington this morning in the Court Yard. He said in the Secretary’s opening speech he mentioned Conservation and that the employees were very excited about some of the Secretary’s talking points and they felt really good about the content of his speech.

Correspondence

Chairman Skains said the first correspondence item is a letter from Iberia SWCD requesting that the Commission approve Cantrell CPA to do their audit.

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

Motion: Dr. Ernest Girouard made a motion approve Iberia SWCD’s request for Cantrell CPA to do their audit. The motion was seconded by Mr. Randell Fletcher and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said the next correspondence item is a letter from LaSalle SWCD requesting that the Commission approve The Vercher Group to do their audit.

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

Motion: Dr. Ernest Girouard made a motion approve LaSalle SWCD’s request for The Vercher Group to do their audit. The motion was seconded by Mr. Randell Fletcher and passed unanimously.

Supervisor Resignations/ Appointments and Reappointments
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to report on the resignations and appointments of supervisors. Mr. Spicer said there were five resignations this month: Mr. Hezzie Crain, elected position,

 Bogue-Chitto SWCD; Mr. Jerry Bruhl, appointed position, Bogue Chitto SWCD; Mr. Emerson “Butch” Oaks, appointed position, D’Arbonne SWCD; Mr. William M. Conly, appointed position, Saline SWCD; Mr. William “David” Nolte, elected position, Saline SWVD.  

He said that there were also nine requests for the State Commission to appoint or reappoint supervisors to a term in office this month and they are: Bogue-Chitto SWCD, Mr. Hezzie Crain, appointed position; Crescent SWCD, Mr. Allan Ensminger, appointed position; Lower Delta SWCD, Mr. John F. Gay, appointed position; Plaquemines SWCD, Ms. Patty Voyt, appointed position; Saline SWCD, Mr. William David Nolte, appointed position; Saline SWCD, Ms. Stacey Conly, elected position; Tensas-Concordia SWCD, Mr. Richard Netterville, appointed position; Upper Delta SWCD, Mr. Andrew Gay Jr., appointed position; and West Carroll SWCD, Mr. Steve D. Rye, elected position.

Chaiman Skains said the respective conservation districts are requesting the State Commission to appoint/or reappoint the following supervisors to a new term in office:

Bogue-Chitto SWCD, Mr. Hezzie Crain, appointed to fill the vacant appointed position formerly held by Mr. Jerry Bruhl. Term will begin April 25, 2017 and expire on May 25, 2020. 

Crescent SWCD, Mr. Allan Ensminger, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin June 21, 2017 and expire on June 21, 2020.

Lower Delta SWCD, Mr. John F. Gay, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin May 4, 2017 and expire on May 4, 2020. 

Plaquemines SWCD, Ms. Patty Voyt, reappointed to fill vacant appointed position. Term will begin May 28, 2017 and expire on May 28, 2020.

Saline SWCD, Mr. William David Nolte, appointed to fill his vacant appointed position formerly held by Mr. William Conly. Term will begin April 25, 2017 and will expire on August 30, 2018.

Saline SWCD, Ms. Stacey Conly, appointed to fill vacant elected position formerly held by Mr. William David Nolte. Term will begin April 25, 2017 and will expire June 30, 2017.

Tensas-Concordia SWCD, Mr. Richard Netterville, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin April 24, 2017 and will expire April 24, 2020.

Upper Delta SWCD, Mr. Andrew Gay Jr., reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin May 13, 2017 and will expire May 13, 2020

West Carrol SWCD, Mr. Steve D. Rye, appointed to fill vacant elected position formerly held by Mr. Samuel Ashley. Term will begin April 25, 2017 and expire on June 30, 2017.

Chairman Skains asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion to approve the resignations, appointments, and reappointments.

Motion: Mr. Ed Yerger made a motion to approve the resignation of Mr. Ricard Fontenot, elected position and the appointments and reappointments of supervisors: Bogue-Chitto SWCD, Mr. Hezzie Crain, appointed position; Crescent SWCD, Mr. Allan Ensminger, appointed position; Lower Delta SWCD, Mr. John F. Gay, appointed position; Plaquemines SWCD, Ms. Patty Voyt, appointed position; Saline SWCD, Mr. William “David” Nolte, appointed position; Saline SWCD, Ms. Stacey Conly, elected position; Tensas-Concordia SWCD, Mr. Richard Netterville, appointed position; Upper Delta SWCD, Mr. Andrew Gay Jr., appointed position; West Carroll SWCD, Mr. Steve D. Rye, elected position. The motion was seconded by Mr. Randell Fletcher and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said next item is correspondence from Whitney Forman-Cook on NACD News. He said that this is for the board members’ reading. He asked Mr. Spicer if there was anything that he wanted to point out. Mr. Spicer said that he thinks it is pretty significant that 220 national organizations signed up to supported protecting the farm bill conservation funding from being cut.
Chairman Skains said the next article is “NACD asks congress to reject proposed slashing of 319 Grants”.  Mr. Spicer said that this topic is also significant to us in Louisiana because the OSWC splits the funds with DEQ. He said that there are also discussions taking place to move the 319 program under NRCS. He said that this idea would not work very well because 319 funds have to be used in targeted watersheds. He said if you were not in a targeted watershed, you could not participate in the 319 Project. He said that is what we would be doing is going back to where we failed before with targeted EQIP watersheds and the same thing would happen if we moved the 319 program to NRCS. He said there is also another proposal to cut 319 funds by 31 percent. He said neither of these options improves conservation delivery for Louisiana or in most states. Mr. Breaux asked did Mr. Spicer want to pursue a resolution on behalf of Commissioner to fully fund section 319 of the Clean Water Act.
Mr. Spicer said if the commission agrees we would send it to the Congressional Delegation and to the Chief of NRCS. He said to ask Mr. Breaux if he wants to include our experience with targeted dollars in NRCS Conservation programs. Chairmen Skains said he would entertain a motion to write a resolution to our Congressional Delegation asking that the section 319 under the Clearwater Act be fully funded and remain in EPA and that we would follow up with copies of letters to others.
Chairman Skains asked for public or SSWCC member comments and there were none.
Motion: Mr. Ed Yerger made a motion to write a resolution to the Louisiana Congressional Delegation asking that section 319 under the Clearwater Act be fully funded and EPA and that we would follow up with copy letters to others as deemed necessary. The motion seconded by Mr. Randell Fletcher and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the next article is “Damaging Maine: The Impacts of Proposed Cuts to the EPA Budget”. He says that the members can read the article at their leisure. 

Mr. Spicer said that we have prepared a Soil Stewardship Resolution. He said that it has been sent to the Governor for his signature. He said that the Commissioner will read the resolution at the House Egg Breakfast on May 2nd. He said that Mr. Andy Anders, Mr. Kevin Norton, Chairman Skains, Mr. Randell Fletcher, as well as the LACD President, Mr Donavon Taves have been invited to attend and participate in the Soil Stewardship Ceremony.

Chairman Skains said the next article is “USDA to Weigh in on Whether Organic Farming Means Using Soil”. Mr. Spicer said that the USDA would have to take the position that organic farming has to use soil as a root media and not in nutrient-blended water. He said that it does not seem like you are meeting organic gardening standards if you are going to administer nutrients to water and then feed it to the plants. 
Chairman Skains mentions the following articles to read at your leisure:

- “NACD Congratulates Sonny Perdue on New Post”  
-“State Ag Leaders Praise Confirmation of Secretary Perdue”

-“LDAF now accepting SCBGP applications”

Chairman Skains said the next article is “Join our webinar on voluntary conservative success stories”. Mr. Spicer says he needs to thank Mr. Britt Paul for putting the success stories together. He said NASCA is working to support the Conservation Technical Assistance funding that is always in jeopardy. He said there is a team working on it and they have contacted him to see if he could provide success stories they could use in support of CTA funding. He said he is somewhat surprised that we had a lot folks and organizations that have become interested in the USDA NRCS Conservation Programs. 
Proposed Closure of LSU Experiment Stations
Chairman Skains said that he asked for this item to be put on the agenda for today’s meeting. He said that he would let Dr. Brian Leblanc address the issue. He said that he has had several calls and conversations with Legislators that are really upset and concerned about proposals. He said that this has been off his radar and as well as others. Chairmen Skains said that we have been looking at cuts everywhere but this is something that we need to really look at closely.
Dr. Brian Leblanc said he spoke to Dr. Leonard yesterday evening and the good news is that there are no closures scheduled. He said that he realizes that this information has been out there and everything that he will discuss will be available on Thursday in written form. He said that the experiment station in Houma is not being closed. Dr. Leblanc said that what they are doing due to retirements and other staff members leaving is to “repurpose” the station. He said that they will reduce the beef herd, but not eliminate the herd. He said they will take the existing employees that were working on beef projects and have them work and focus their work on forestry. He said Dr. Leonard also mentioned working on a Poultry Demonstration Project. He said the employees and resources will be “repurposed” to work on the faculties that are there as well as those that are near. He said there will be no closures. He said Dr. Leonard said that they will be leasing some land but it will be year to year leases so they will not be selling off anything. He said that there intentions are that when the land is not being utilized for small herds and not much grazing is needed, they can lease that land off on a year to year lease so that if they decide to come back to get into cattle business and  LSU AgCenter would continue to own the land. He said Dr. Leonard also mentioned that when they do downsize the beef herd, they learned some lessons from closing the dairy station a few years ago and it impacted the local markets. He said that they would do it differently by taking the cattle someplace else so that it doesn’t have an adverse impact on the local markets. Chairman Skains said that Houma’s research station produced 300 calves and graze another 150-300. He said that he can’t speak for all research stations but he can for this one because he asked for the information. He said that they have always operated within their budget. He said that they have not had to be supplemented by LSU. Chairman Skains said that they have had several employees that have left, retired, quit or transferred and they have several openings. Dr. Leblanc said that it is his understanding and that Chairman Skains needs to confirm with Dr. Leonard, that they are not going to replace those individuals. He said that it comes down not keeping the herd if they don’t have the scientists. He said the decision not to replace the scientists is being made and that he can’t say why.  Chairman Skains said that the station consist 1,600 acre farm, with 1,100 acres of it is in pasture. He said that Dr. Wahlberg has been fixing fences and doing other stuff other than doing research because he didn’t have a staff. He said that Dr. Wahlberg probably felt like he wasn’t supported and others may have not been supported because they didn’t have the personnel there to help them manage and maintain the station. He said this caused a great concern to the legislators because if they sale off the herd, the money would be transferred and the land would go back to the police jury or to the landowners that donated it to be used by LSU. Chairman Skains said that the cattle research center needs a research person there for the state. Chairman Skains said that the Senator also had some concerns about Red River. He said that the Senator also heard rumors about the closing of the pecan research center. He said this is the only pecan research station in the state. Dr. Leblanc said their intent is not to close but to reallocate the resources on the same site possibly to other types or research where they have existing expertise. He said if you’re not going to rehire then you have what scientist you have in the geographical area.
Chairman Skains asked Dr. Leblanc as a Commission what they could do to help about this and maybe take a second look at the situation. Dr. Leblanc said that he suggests the Commission speak with Dr. Leonard directly and get him to express his feelings on what the Commission could do to support the AgCenter in the best way. Mr. Spicer said due to the time frame, we need authorization to put together what Dr. Leonard proposes so that we can move ahead. 
Dr. Girouard said there was another research station that had been repurposed. He said that originally it had been sugarcane operation and is now more a cattle operation. He said that it is just allocating resources. Dr. Leblanc said that 60-70% of their state funding had been cut since 2008 by the Legislation. He said they operate on limited local funds and a lot of federal funds. He said that the reason they wanted to lease land wasn’t to make money but it was because they wouldn’t have to budget for maintenance of the land. Chairman Skains said that we would ask the Commission for authorization to talk to Dr. Leonard and see how we can put together something to express concerns and support of the research centers and follow up with legislators.
Dr. Leblanc said that animal sciences in general and beef in particular, is very difficult to get federally funded for research. He said that he isn’t sure that any work currently being done with the beef cattle is being federally funded. He said that the “repurpose” theory is not being driven by a lack of productivity, displeasure with the beef industry in the state, or employee performance. He said that it is all about funding. 
Chairman Skains said that he would entertain a motion to allow him and the Executive Director to discuss with Dr. Leonard preparing a resolution to go to the Agriculture, Forestry, Aquaculture, and Rural Development Committee and the House Appropriations Committee ASAP.
Motion: John Compton made the motion to allow the Chairman and Executive Director to discuss with Dr. Leonard preparing a resolution to go the Agriculture, Forestry, Aquaculture, and Rural Development Committee and the House Appropriations Committee ASAP. The motion was seconded by Mr. Ed Yerger and passed unanimously.

Dr. Leblanc said that he wanted to mention Wheat Field Day scheduled for April 19th at the Macon Ridge Research Center. Chairman Skains said there is another Field Day coming up on April 27th. He also wanted to mention that Dr. Ernest Girouard won a prestigious award. 

Dr. Ernest Girouard said that the National Association of County Agricultural Agents will be giving him an award at their “Future Annual Meeting and Professional Improvement Conference” scheduled in July in Salt Lake City, UT. He said that the whole team played a part in earning this award that he is receiving. 
Other Business  

Mr. Breaux said that the draft revisions of the PPMs are being worked on to go out the districts. He said that there are minor corrections to some of the PPMs and some are a little more extensive than others. Chairman Skains asked if there were any changes to travel reimbursement. Mr. Breaux said that they would see the regular changes as far as rates including mileage rates. He said the PPMs will be more direct and contain a lot less words.
Mr. Breaux mentioned that several researchers will be hosting a webinar on Thursday regarding an invasive scale of insect on Roseau Cane. He said this insect is new to the area and possibly to the continent. He said this is another example of LSU researchers working hard without having any extra funding allocated for this research.

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Rodriguez about the status of his training module. Mr. Rodriguez stated that the training module is complete but he is would like Mr. Breaux to double check. He said LDAF is going from Windows to Google so he would have to get in touch with IT to make sure they are using the right process is going forward. 

Mr. Yerger said that Financial Disclosures are close to being due. Chairman Skains said that he was right and that the deadline for submission is May 15. 

Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, May 23, 2017 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans Auditorium, LDAF Building, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked for public or SSWCC member comments and there were none.

ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to adjourn at 2:29 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Ernest Girouard and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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